HENSTRIDGE PARISH COUNCIL
Clerk: Zöe Godden, Elvyns, Wavering Lane East, GILLINGHAM. SP8 4NX Tel: 01747 826401 Mobile: 07745 270285
e-mail: clerk@henstridgeparishcouncil.org.uk
www.henstridgeparishcouncil.org.uk

Approved minutes of a meeting of Henstridge Parish Council held on Monday 5th November 2018
Present: David Nichols (Chair), Howard Bentley-Marchant, Ken Courtenay, Peter Crocker, Dennis Finch, John Graham, Carolyn Nichols, Barry Paginton, Bruce Pike and Michael Player. 

Also present: District Councillor Hayward Burt, County and District Councillor William Wallace and PCSO John Winfield.
Clerk: Zöe Godden

There were no members of the public were present at the start of the meeting.
The meeting started at 19:30.

1. Apologies for absence. 

Apologies had been received from Jean Oswick.
RESOLVED: It was proposed and agreed to approve the reason for absence as reported. 
2. Declarations of interest.

There were no declarations of interest. 
It was agreed to bring item 4a) to this point in the meeting. 

4. Reports

a) To receive any Police matters.
PCSO Winfield thanked the Parish Council, WI and the community for their support with the Be Home Safe event that had taken place on Wednesday 31st October. Avon and Somerset Police’s Cybercrime Officer had expressed an interest in running the event again in six months’ time with a view to increasing attendance. A lot of attendees had booked free fire safety checks as a result of the event.
PCSO Winfield went on to say that he was concerned about how the construction of the three dwellings at 52 Ash Walk would be managed as it was likely that construction and delivery vehicles would have to park on the road close to the traffic lights. This may raise safety issues, especially as the pavement here was used by many children walking to and from school. PCSO Winfield advised that, if any problems were experienced, these should be reported via the 101 number. 
19:33 – PCSO John Winfield left the meeting.

3. To approve as a correct record the minutes of the previous meetings held on 01/10/18 and 18/10/18.
RESOLVED: It was proposed and agreed to approve both sets of minutes as presented. 
4. Reports

b) To receive any Police matters.
This matter was dealt with after item 2 above. 
c) To receive County and District Councillor reports.
District and County Councillor William Wallace said that he had noticed many fantastic acts of Remembrance in Somerset parishes. William told members of the Somerset Wood Scheme that aimed to plant 14000 broadleaf trees on a 23 acre site near Taunton to commemorate the 11281 men who lost their lives in WW1. 
William reminded members that the NHS faced increasing pressures during the winter and that Adult Social Care worked closely with acute care hospitals to reduce the time patients spent in hospital. To date, SCC Adult Services had saved 7500 bed days and had been awarded extra funding because of the success achieved in this area. A new initiative called Somerset Independence Plus would be launched on 8th November to help people live at home for longer. Part of this initiative is the provision of free drop-in events around the County called Fit for my Future, one of which was due to take place on Tuesday 27th November from 1.30 to 5.30pm at the Abbey Manor Centre in Yeovil. 
District Councillor Hayward Burt reported that the amount of hard plastic being taken to recycling centres had gone up by 50%. Opening hours at some recycling centres were changing. 

Hayward reminded members that any planning applications of ten or more dwellings that were refused by the Area East Committee would now be referred to the Regulation Committee of SSDC for a second opinion. Members of the public were allowed to speak at Regulation Committee meetings, although these took place in Yeovil. The Regulation Committee was made up of four councillors from each of the four SSDC areas. 
Hayward went on to report that train services from Templecombe station had been badly disrupted recently due to maintenance work at other locations on the line. In order to reduce delays, many trains had not stopped at Templecombe but had travelled straight through the station. Area East had written to South West Trains to ask them to ensure that services at Templecombe were not disproportionately disrupted and to highlight the importance of Templecombe station for local residents. 
Due to an issue with a company called Gigaclear, MPs were asking if the Connecting Devon and Somerset scheme to bring faster broadband to rural areas was the most cost effective way to increase broadband speeds.
Finally, Hayward noted that pressure on the A357 was likely to increase as a planning application for an additional 70 dwellings at Bennetts Field in Templecombe was expected.
5. To consider the following planning application:

	Application number
	Proposal
	Applicant details

	18/03432/REM
	Reserved Matters application for the erection of two storage buildings and associated works.
	J Day Engineering Ltd, Land Off The Marsh, Camp Road, Henstridge
BA8 0TG

	RESOLVED: It was proposed and agreed to recommend approval of this application.
Action 181105/1: Parish Clerk


6. Recent SSDC Area East planning decisions: None. 
7. Other planning matters

PROPOSAL from Sue Place that the Parish Council joins the Campaign to Protect Rural England at a cost of £36 per year.
RESOLVED: It was agreed to join CPRE for one year and to review the benefits of membership after one year. 
Action 181105/2: Parish Clerk
8. Matters deferred and arising from previous meetings: None. 
9. Correspondence

	a)
	16/10/18
	Somerset County Council
	To note decisions regarding the Library Service Redesign and agree any action to be taken.

	William Wallace explained that Milborne Port Library was one of 15 that would no longer be funded by SCC. Milborne Port was attempting to create a community project to maintain the library. The Clerk was instructed to write a letter of support to Milborne Port Library, offering to advertise for volunteers to help run the library.
Action 181105/3: Parish Clerk
The Clerk was further instructed to add this information to the Nextdoor website.

Action 181105/4: Parish Clerk

	b)
	18/10/18
	Somerset County Council
	To note changes to winter services in 2018/19 and to agree any action to be taken, including the financial provision of grit.

	Noted. The Clerk was instructed to add this information to the Nextdoor website. 

Action 181105/5: Parish Clerk
There was some discussion about how to replenish grit bins in the Parish now that this service was not going to be provided by SCC. The Clerk was instructed to ask George Edwards to check all of the grit bins to find out which ones needed to be filled.

Action 181105/6: Parish Clerk
The Clerk was further instructed to obtain prices for grit.
Action 181105/7: Parish Clerk

	c)
	22/10/18
	South Somerset Community Accessible Transport
	To note receipt of an update for Town and Parish Councils.

	Noted. The Clerk was instructed to add this information to the Nextdoor website.
Action 181105/8: Parish Clerk

	d)
	29/10/18
	Somerset Association of Local Councils
	To note an invitation to the SALC AGM on 18th December at 6pm; to agree any members to attend. 

	It was agreed that Ken Courtenay, David Nichols and the Clerk would attend this event. 
Action 181105/9: KC, DN & Parish Clerk


10. Council Matters


a) To note that Sue Place has resigned from the Personnel Committee; to take nominations for a new member for the Personnel Committee and for the role of Chair to the Personnel Committee; to receive a declaration(s) of acceptance of office accordingly.
David Nichols reported that, since the publication of the agenda, Sue Place had resigned from the Parish Council completely. 
Howard Bentley-Marchant was nominated and seconded as a new member of the Personnel Committee. No other members were nominated.

RESOLVED: It was proposed and agreed that Howard Bentley-Marchant would be the new member of the Personnel Committee. 

It was agreed to defer the election of a Chair to the Personnel Committee until the next meeting. 
b) To consider a design for a plaque to be installed on a bench at the Recreation Ground to mark the end of WW1. (DN)
RESOLVED: It was proposed and agreed to approve the design as presented. Children from St Nicholas Primary School would unveil the plaque at 11am on Friday 9th November. 
c) To note an estimate of the costs involved in applying for the Local Council Award Scheme Quality award and to consider whether to apply.
The Clerk had estimated that the cost of applying to the Quality level of the Local Council Award Scheme would be no more than £400. £700 was available in the Project Costs budget line in the Wages cost centre. Applying for the scheme would enable the Parish Council to demonstrate that it meets the standards expected in the Local Government sector. 
RESOLVED: It was proposed and agreed to apply for the Quality level of the Local Council Award Scheme.
Action 181105/10: Parish Clerk
d) To hear an update on the sale of Common Lane field.
The Clerk reported that the sale of Common Lane Field had been finalised and the sum of £7894 had been paid into the Parish Council’s deposit account on 20th October. This represented the sale price of £8500, less solicitor’s fees and disbursements of £606.
e) To consider a revised proposal from Yenston residents regarding desired changes to the A357 and agree any action to be taken. 
The matter was discussed. William Wallace said that SCC would make a decision based on financial considerations. 
RESOLVED: It was proposed and agreed that the proposal should be forwarded to SCC Highways by William Wallace for consideration.

Action 181105/11: William Wallace
RESOLVED: It was further proposed and agreed that the Clerk should contact County Highways to discuss the possibility of arranging the installation of white gates at the two entrances to Yenston on the A357.

Action 181105/12: Parish Clerk
RESOLVED: It was proposed and agreed that the Clerk should apply to Avon and Somerset Police for a grant towards the cost of white gates for Yenston. 

Action 181105/13: Parish Clerk
f) To receive the locations of any finger posts in the Parish and to consider becoming involved in the SCC project to restore these. 
Only one finger post had been located in the Parish. It was agreed not to restore this one finger post as it was in good condition. 
20:26 – District and County Councillor William Wallace left the meeting. 

g) To discuss any outstanding highways issues or highways matters which councillors wish to raise and agree any actions arising. 
Carolyn Nichols reported that the dip that had formed on the bridge on the eastern A30 had been marked with red paint. Peter Crocker reported that the drains on Yenston Road had been dug out. The Clerk reported that SCC had cut the budget for hedge cutting completely so the overgrown hedge at Woodhayes Way would not be dealt with. 
The Clerk was instructed to report that the stretch of Marsh Lane between Oak Vale Lane and the T junction is very uneven due to severe subsidence.
Action 181105/14: Parish Clerk
Peter Crocker informed members that he would renew the plants in the pots at the War Memorial in time for the Remembrance ceremony on Sunday 11th November. The pots would be put to the side of the memorial so that people laying wreathes had clear access. Peter volunteered to remove the old wreathes by Friday 9th November and to take down the chains at the front of the memorial.
Action 181105/15: Peter Crocker

The Clerk reported that County Highways had completed several improvements from the list of works agreed with Gary Warren, as follows: new Somerset signs at the junction of the A30 and Camp Road and at the junction of the A357 and Landshire Lane, new 30mph sign with yellow backing on the western A30; new 30 and 40mph roundels and associated markings on the A30 (east and west) and the A357 (north and south); new section of pedestrian safety barrier on the junction of Ash Walk and Park Road. The Clerk was instructed to write to Gary Warren to thank him very much for the work carried out to date.
Action 181105/16: Parish Clerk
The Clerk was instructed to report that foliage was blocking the pavement and causing pedestrians to walk in the road at The Pound on Shaftesbury Road.

Action 181105/17: Parish Clerk
h) To hear any matters arising from playground, skate park and green gym inspection reports. 
The Clerk had no matters to report. Peter Crocker had again been asked by a resident if a wooden bench could be provided in the play area as the metal seats had been too hot to use during the very hot weather in the summer. The Clerk would refer this to the Open Spaces Committee. 
i) To receive reports from representatives (VHMC, Footpaths, Tree Warden, CSW, Youth, Other) and provide guidance as appropriate
VHMC – Carolyn Nichols reported that the Jumble Sale on Saturday 3rd November had been successful and raised £253. The next planned event was the Race Night on 17th November. 
CSW – Michael Player reported that he and Bruce Pike would be attending the next CSW quarterly meeting in a few weeks’ time. Michael would also be requesting a new CSW sign for the Ash crossroads.
11. Finance
a) To consider three quotes for Internal Audit work for the 2018-19 financial year. 

RESOLVED: It was proposed and agreed to choose the quote from Lightatouch.
Action 181105/18: Parish Clerk
b) To consider a revised draft budget for the 2019-20 financial year and agree any amendments. 
The Clerk was instructed to add an explanation of the Village Agent spending to section three (explanation of significant variances) of her report.

Action 181105/19: Parish Clerk
The Clerk was instructed to write an article for the spring edition of Wots On to explain the precept request for 2019-20.

Action 181105/20: Parish Clerk
c) To consider the purchase of a remembrance wreath for the sum of £40.00.
RESOLVED: It was proposed and agreed to purchase the wreath for £40 as requested. 
d) To consider a grant request from Henstridge Youth Club for £1000 to be considered for inclusion in the 2019-20 budget.

Carolyn Nichols was asked to find out how much the Youth Club is charged for Village Hall hire. 
RESOLVED: It was proposed and agreed to award the grant of £1000 to Henstridge Youth Club for the 2019-20 financial year. 
Action 181105/21: Parish Clerk
Members commented that the use of the Recreation Ground by Stalbridge Youth Football Club had been good for the Parish. The Clerk was instructed to contact SYFC to ask if they would like to rent the pitch again in the coming season. 

Action 181105/22: Parish Clerk
e) To note the procedure for making online payments and consider adopting this.

The Clerk explained the procedure for setting up online payments. Members discussed the possible benefits. It was agreed that the system should be set up and tested then reviewed for effectiveness. 
Action 181105/23: Parish Clerk
f) To approve the cashbook and bank account reconciliation for the deposit account to August 2018 and the current account to September 2018 as presented.
RESOLVED: The Cash Book and Bank Reconciliations for the deposit account for August 2018 and the current account for September 2018, as verified by Carolyn Nichols, were approved and signed by the Chair.
g) To note receipt of income from recent HMRC VAT reclaims of £1221.82 & £923.90.

Noted.
h) To approve the following accounts for payment and two signatories for cheques:-
	Minute ref
	Supplier/Contractor
	Narrative
	Amount

	11f) 04/07/16
	bOnline
	Village Hall broadband September 2018
	£29.62

	11b) 04/07/16
	NEST
	Pension payments October & November 2018
	£106.42

	
	HMRC
	Tax & NIC underpayment
	£1.78

	
	HMRC
	Tax & NICs October 2018
	£192.71

	
	Staff
	Salary October 2018
	£1081.08

	
	Staff
	Salary October 2018
	£81.39

	
	Staff
	Salary October 2018
	£42.68

	
	Ring Street Filling Station
	Fuel for mowers etc
	£30.00

	
	South Somerset Community Accessible Transport
	Grant 2018/19
	£350.00

	
	Charlton Horethorne Parish Council
	Use of colour printer – Be Home Safe posters
	£5.60

	
	Staff
	Expenses October 2018
	£161.80


All the cheque values were verified against the invoices presented by Michael Player before the meeting had started, and the invoices signed as a correct match. 

RESOLVED: The above accounts were approved for payment. Dennis Finch and David Nichols were agreed as signatories.

12. Date of Next meeting – The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Monday 3rd December 2018. All items for inclusion on the agenda and all items to be listed under issues arising from previous meetings must be received by the Clerk by 9.00am on Thursday 22nd November.                                         



                        
The meeting ended at 21:03.
Agreed and signed by the Chair​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​_______________________________________

Date  _______________________________________________________________
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